# 

Kenneth R. Beesley

Xerox Research Centre Europe 6, chemin de Maupertuis F-38240 Meylan France Ken.Beesley@xrce.xerox.com http://www.xrce.xerox.com/people/beesley/

Abstract. The Deseret Alphabet was an orthographical reform for English, promoted by the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints (the Mormons) between about 1854 and 1875. An offshoot of the Pitman phonotypy reforms, the Deseret Alphabet is remembered mainly for its use of non-Roman glyphs. Though ultimately rejected, the Deseret Alphabet was used in four printed books, numerous newspaper articles, several unprinted book manuscripts, journals, meeting minutes, letters and even a gold coin, a tombstone and an early English-to-Hopi vocabulary. This paper reviews the history of the Deseret Alphabet, its Unicode implementation, fonts both metal and digital, and projects involving the typesetting of Deseret Alphabet texts.

### 1 Introduction

The Deseret Alphabet was an orthographical reform for English, promoted by the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints (the Mormons) between about 1854 and 1875. While the Deseret Alphabet is usually remembered today as an oddity, a strange non-Roman alphabet that seemed doomed to failure, it was in fact used on and off for 20 years, leaving four printed books (including *The Book* of Mormon), numerous newspaper articles, several unprinted book manuscripts (including the entire *Bible*), journals, meeting minutes, letters and even a gold coin and a tombstone. There is also growing evidence that the Deseret Alphabet was experimentally used by some Mormon missionaries to transcribe words in Spanish, Shoshone, Hopi and other languages.

A number of historians [19, 11, 20, 21, 4, 1, 22, 6] have analyzed the Deseret Alphabet, which was justly criticized by typographers [21, 31], but what is often overlooked is the corpus of phonemically written documents, which are potentially interesting to both historians and linguists. Because few people, then or now, can be persuaded to learn the Alphabet, the majority of the documents have lain unread for 140 years. For example, in December of 2002, an "Indian Vocabulary" of almost 500 entries, written completely in the Deseret Alphabet,

THE DESERET ALPHABET.	WORDS OF ONE SYLLABLE. ∂C 39 OF ONE SYLLABLE. AFT ALL OVER 006
O O O O O O O O	BIQ JG JS WI WZ Pon INK EDGE AN ON UP FOOT
B J H W J S Shert E A AH AW O OO	L SU WA YUA YUA LANK
L D W YE H	ZUS EION NUSA EION NUSA EION
$ \bigoplus_{\mathbf{k}} \bigoplus_{\mathbf{G}\mathbf{A}} \bigoplus_{\mathbf{F}} \bigoplus_{\mathbf{V}} \underbrace{\mathcal{L}}_{\text{ETH}} \bigoplus_{\text{THE}} \underbrace{\mathcal{X}}_{\text{THE}} $	
S 6 D S ZREE	8317 687 0000 vS-701
K U O I N <sup>R</sup> <sup>L</sup> <sup>X</sup> <sup>X</sup>	РДО Цир 201. КэИ Right Jayon sing

Fig. 1. On 24 March 1854 the newly adopted Deseret Alphabet was first printed, probably using wooden type, and presented to the Board of Regents of the Deseret University. Although this rare flier is undated, it matches the 38-letter Alphabet as copied into the journal of Regent Hosea Stout on that date [30]. Utah State Historical Society.

was finally identified as being English-to-Hopi, being perhaps the oldest written record of the Hopi language.

This paper will proceed with a short history of the Deseret Alphabet, putting it in the context of the Pitman phonotypy movement that inspired it from beginning to end<sup>1</sup>; special emphasis will be placed on the variants of the Alphabet used over the years, and on the cutting and casting of historical fonts. Then I will review some modern digital fonts and the implementation of the Deseret Alphabet in Unicode, showing how some honest mistakes were made and how the results are still awkward for encoding and typesetting some of the most interesting historical documents. Finally, I will show how I have used a combination of XML, IAT<sub>E</sub>X, the TIPA package and my own METAFONTdefined [16, 10] desalph font to typeset a critical edition of the English-to-Hopi vocabulary, and related documents, from 1859–60.

### 2 The Pitman Reform Context

### 2.1 The Pitman Reform Movements

To begin, it is impossible to understand the Deseret Alphabet without knowing a bit about two nineteenth-century orthographic reformers, Isaac Pitman (1813– 1897) and his younger brother Benn (1822–1910). The Mormon experiments in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Parts of this paper were first presented at the 22<sup>nd</sup> International Unicode Conference in San Jose, California, 11-13 September 2002 [6].



Fig. 2. Early Pitman phonography.

orthographical reform, too often treated as isolated aberrations, were in fact influenced from beginning to end by the Pitman movements, at a time when many spelling reforms were being promoted.

**Pitman Shorthand or Phonography.** There have been hundreds of systems of stenography, commonly called shorthand, used for writing English; but Isaac Pitman's system, first published in his 1837 *Stenographic Sound-hand* and called "phonography"<sup>2</sup>, was soon a huge success, spreading through the English-speaking world and eventually being adapted to some fifteen other languages. Modern versions of Pitman shorthand are still used in Britain, Canada, and in most of the cricket-playing countries; in the USA it was taught at least into the 1930s but was eventually overtaken by the Gregg system.

The main goal of any shorthand system is to allow a trained practitioner, called a "reporter" in the Pitman tradition, to record speech accurately at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> In 1839 he wrote Phonography, or Writing by Sound, being also a New and Improved System of Short Hand.

speed, including trial proceedings<sup>3</sup>, parliamentary debates, political speeches, sermons, etc. Pitman's phonography, as the name implies, differs from most earlier systems in representing the distinctive sounds of English (what modern linguists call phonemes) rather than orthographical combinations. Simplicity and economy at writing time are crucial: consonants are reduced to straight lines and simple curves (see Figure 2). The "outline" of a word, typically just a string of consonants, is written as a single connected stroke, without lifting the pen. Voiced consonants are written as thick lines, their unvoiced counterparts as thin lines, which requires that a Pitman reporter use a nib pen or soft pencil. Vowels are written optionally as diacritical marks above and below the consonant strokes; one is struck by the similarities to Arabic orthography. In advanced styles, vowels are left out whenever possible, and special abbreviation signs are used for whole syllables, common words, and even whole phrases.

**Pitman Phonotypy.** Pitman became justifiably famous for his phonography. With help from several family members, he soon presided over a lecturing and publishing industry with a phenomenal output, including textbooks, dictionaries, correspondence courses, journals, and even books published in shorthand, including selections from Dickens, the tales of Sherlock Holmes, *Gulliver's Travels, Paradise Lost*, and the entire *Bible*. But while phonography was clearly useful, and was both a social and financial success, Pitman's biographers [25, 24, 2] make it clear that his real mission in life was not phonography but *phonotypy*<sup>4</sup>, his philosophy and movement for reforming English orthography, the everyday script used in books, magazines, newspapers, personal correspondence, etc.

The first Pitman phonotypy alphabet for which type was cast was Alphabet No. 11, demonstrated proudly in *The Phonotypic Journal* of January 1844 (see Figure 3). Note that this 1844 alphabet is bicameral, sometimes characterized as an alphabet of capitals; that is, the uppercase and lowercase letters differ only in size. The letters are stylized, still mostly recognizable as Roman, but with numerous invented, borrowed or modified letters for pure vowels, diphthongs, and the consonants  $/\theta/$ ,  $/\delta/$ , /J/, /3/, /tf/, /ds/ and  $/n/^5$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> In modern parlance we still have the term *court reporter*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> According to one of Pitman's own early scripts, which indicates stress, he pronounced the word /fo'notipi/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> To provide a faithful representation of original Pitman and Deseret Alphabet texts, I adopt a broad phonemic transcription that uses, as far as possible, a single International Phonetic Alphabet (IPA) letter for each English phoneme [12]. Thus the affricates C and 9 are transliterated as the rarely used IPA /tf/ and /ds/ letters, respectively, rather than the sequences /tf/ and /dʒ/ or even the tied forms /tf/ and /dʒ/. The diphthongs are shown in IPA as a combination of a nucleus and a superscript glide. The Deseret Alphabet, and the Pitman-Ellis 1847 alphabet which was its phonemic model, treat the /<sup>j</sup>u/ vowel in words like *mule* as a single diphthong phoneme; see Ladefoged [17] for a recent discussion and defense of this practice. Although in most English dialects the vowels in *mate* and *moat* are diphthongized, the Deseret Alphabet follows Pitman in treating them as the simple "long vowels" /e/ and /o/.

### ADDRESS TO THE MEMBERS OF THE CORRESPONDING SOCIETY. 3

### ADRL'S

TH AU MEMBURZ OV AU "FUNDGRAFIK KORESPONDIN SUSA'ETI," AND AU SUBSKRABURZ TH AU FUNCTIK FUNT.

Dir Frendz,—It iz wid ple'zurabil filiuz ov nu o'rdinuri kand dat a adre's w in Funo'tipi, and dus ofur w du rizu'lt ov du furst ekspe'riment med wid du funt hwie wr libura'liti haz enebild mi th pruva'd. Th w wil fweur ejiz luk, az bhu, undur Diva'n Pro'videns, di intrudwsurz ov a kore'kt mud ov ratih and printim : di instrukturz ov du si'vilazd wurld in du tru pri'nsipilz ov dat art hwie iz du mensprih ov sivilize'sun: di imfant mand from du golih eenz ov du prezent sistem ov orgo'grafi : and di e'liveturz ov du gret mas ov manka'nd from du luest depos ov i'gnurans and swpursti'sun th du plezurz ov saens, and du dila'ts ov vurew.

Fig. 3. In January 1844, Isaac Pitman proudly printed the first examples of his phonotypy. This Alphabet No. 11, and the five experimental variants that followed it, were bicameral, with uppercase and lowercase characters distinguished only by size.

The goals of general spelling reform, to create a new "book orthography", are quite different from those of shorthand. While shorthand is intended for use by highly trained scribes, a book orthography is for all of us and should be easily learned and used. Where shorthand requires simplicity, abbreviation and swiftness of writing, varying with the reporter's skill, a book orthography should aim for orthographical consistency, phonological completeness and ease of reading. Finally, a book orthography must lend itself to esthetic typography and easy typesetting; Pitman's phonographic books, in contrast, had to be engraved and printed via the lithographic process<sup>6</sup>.

Pitman saw his popular phonography chiefly as the path leading to phonotypy, which was a much harder sell. His articles in the phonographic (shorthand) journals frequently pushed the spelling reform, and when invited to lecture on phonography, he reportedly managed to spend half the time talking about phonotypy. Throughout the rest of his life, Pitman proposed a long succession of alphabetic experiments, all of them Romanic, trying in vain to find a winning formula.

 $<sup>^6</sup>$  Starting in 1873, Pitman succeeded in printing phonography with movable type, but many custom outlines had to be engraved as the work progressed.

Pitman's phonotypic publications include not only his phonotypic journals but dozens of books, including again the entire *Bible* (1850). But in the end, phonotypy never caught on, and the various phonotypic projects, including the constant cutting and casting of new type, were "from first to last a serious financial drain" [2]. In 1894, a few years before his death, Pitman was knighted by Queen Victoria for his life's work in phonography, with no mention made of his beloved phonotypy.

Today Pitman phonotypy is almost completely forgotten, and it has not yet found a champion to sponsor its inclusion in Unicode. But Pitman was far from alone – by the 1880s, there were an estimated 50 different spelling reforms under consideration by the English Spelling Reform Association. This was the general nineteenth-century context in which the Deseret Alphabet was born; lots of people were trying to reform English orthography.

### 2.2 The Mormons Discover the Pitman Movement

The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints was founded in 1830 in upstate New York by Joseph Smith, a farm boy who claimed to have received a vision of God the Father and Jesus Christ, who commanded him to restore the true Church of Christ. He also claimed that he received from an angel a book, engraved on golden plates, which he translated as *The Book of Mormon*. His followers, who revered him as a prophet, grew rapidly in number, and soon, following the western movement and spurred by religious persecution, they migrated from New York, to Ohio, to Missouri and then to Illinois, where in 1839 they founded the city of Nauvoo on the Mississippi River.

Missionary work had started immediately, both at home and abroad, and in 1837, the same year that Pitman published his *Stenographic Sound-hand*, a certain George D. Watt was baptized as the first Mormon convert in England. Despite an unpromising childhood, which included time in a workhouse, young George had learned to read and write; and between the time of his baptism and his emigration to Nauvoo in 1842, he had also learned Pitman phonography. The arrival of Watt in Nauvoo revolutionized the reporting of Mormon meeting minutes, speeches and sermons. Other converts flowed into Nauvoo, so that by 1846 it had become, by some reports, the largest city in Illinois, with some 20,000 inhabitants.

But violence broke out between the Mormons and their "gentile" neighbors, and in 1844 Joseph Smith was assassinated by a mob. In 1845, even during the ensuing confusion and power struggles, Watt gave phonography classes; one notable student was Mormon Apostle Brigham Young. Watt was also President of the Phonographic Club of Nauvoo [1]. In addition to phonography, Watt was almost certainly aware of the new phonotypy being proposed by Pitman, and it is likely that he planted the idea of spelling reform in Brigham Young's mind at this time.

In 1846, Watt was sent on a mission back to England. The majority of the Church regrouped behind Brigham Young, abandoned their city to the mobs, and crossed the Mississippi River to spend the bleak winter of 1846–47 at Winter

Quarters, near modern Florence, Nebraska. From here Brigham Young wrote to Watt in April 1847<sup>7</sup>:

It is the wish of the council, that you procure 200 lbs of phonotype, or thereabouts, as you may find necessary, to print a small book for the benefit of the Saints and cause same to be forwarded to Winter Quarters before navigation closes, by some trusty brother on his return, so that we have the type to use next winter.

The "phonotype" referred to is the actual lead type used for Pitman phonotypy. The Saints, meaning the members of the Church, were still in desperate times – 600 would die from exposure and disease at Winter Quarters – and while there is no record that this type was ever delivered, it shows that the Mormons' first extant plans for spelling reform involved nothing more exotic than an off-theshelf Pitman phonotypy alphabet.

It is not known exactly which version of Pitman phonotypy Young had in mind; Pitman's alphabets went through no fewer than 15 variations between January 1844 and January 1847, and the isolated Mormons were likely out of date. In any case, Pitman's alphabets had by this time become more conventionally Roman. Alphabet No. 15 (see Figure 4), presented in *The Phonotypic Journal* of October 1844<sup>8</sup>, marked Pitman's abandonment of the bicameral "capital" alphabets, and his adoption of alphabets that had distinguished uppercase vs. lowercase glyphs, which he called "lowercase" or "small letter" alphabets.

The Mormons started leaving Winter Quarters as soon as the trails were passable, and the first party, including Brigham Young, arrived in the valley of the Great Salt Lake in July of 1847, founding Great Salt Lake City. Mormon colonists were soon sent throughout the mountain west. They called their new land Deseret, a word from *The Book of Mormon* meaning honey bee. In response to Mormon petitions to found a State of Deseret, Congress established instead a Territory of Utah, naming it after the local Ute Indians. In spite of this nominal rebuff, Brigham Young was appointed Governor, and the name Deseret would be applied to a newspaper, a bank, a university, numerous businesses and associations, and even a spelling-reform alphabet. The name Deseret, and the beehive symbol, remain common and largely secularized in Utah today.

# 3 The History of the Deseret Alphabet

### 3.1 Deliberations: 1850–1853

Education has always been a high priority for the Mormons, and on 13 March 1850 the Deseret University, now the University of Utah, was established under a Chancellor and Board of Regents that included the leading men of the new society. Actual teaching would not begin for several years, and the first task given to the Regents was to design and implement a spelling reform.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The Latter-day Saints' Millennial Star, vol. 11, 1847, p. 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> The Phonotypic Journal, vol. 3, no. 35, Oct. 1844.

		VOWELS.	11		CONSONA	NTS.
No.	Type.	Example of its sound.	Name in Phonotypes.	Type.	Example of its sound.	Name in Phonotypes
1	Ji	feet	i	Рр	pay	pi
	Ιi	fit	it	Bb	bay	bi
2	3 3	mate	8	Τt	toe	ti
	Ee	met	et	D d	doe	di
3	A q	psalm	ą	Сç	chew	çe
	A a	Sam	at	Jj	jew	je
4	Θò	caught	ð	K k	call	kε
	0 0	cot	ot	Gg	gall	ge
5	Еc	cur	C	Ff	few	ef
	Uu	curry	ut	V v	view	ve
6	00	bone	0	Тt	thigh	it
7	Οo	fool	0	βB	thy	đi
	W u	full	ut	Ss	seal	es
	COMP	OUND VOWE	LS.			
	Ψi	high	i	Zz	zeal	ZS
	Φġ	hoy	ġ	Σſ	mesh	i∫
	Ии	how	u	Z 3	measure	5i
	W u	hew	u	L 1	bail	cl .
	co	ALESCENTS.		Rr	bare	εr
	Yу	yea	ув			
	W w	way	WE	M m	sum	am
	B	REATHING.	12.7	N n	sun	en
	H h	hay	ha	IJŋ	sung	iŋ

PHONOTYPIC ALPHABET .- No. 15.

Fig. 4. Alphabet No. 15 appeared in October 1844 and was the first of Pitman's "lowercase" or "small letter" alphabets, employing separate glyphs for uppercase and lowercase letters.

Although serious discussion of spelling reform began in 1850, I will jump ahead to 1853, when the Regency met regularly in a series of well-documented meetings leading to the adoption of the Deseret Alphabet. Throughout that year, the Regents presented to each other numerous candidate orthographies ranging from completely new alphabets, to Pitman shorthand, to minimal reforms that used only the traditional 26-letter Roman alphabet with standardized use of digraphs. The discussion was wide open, but by November of 1853, it was clear that the "1847 Alphabet" (see Figure 5), a 40-letter version backed jointly by Isaac Pitman and phonetician Alexander J. Ellis [15], was the recommended model. The 1847 Alphabet was presented to the Board in a surviving chart (see Figure 6) and the meeting minutes were even being delivered by reporter George D. Watt in the longhand form of this alphabet.

#### THE PHONETIC ALPHABET.

The phonetic letters in the first column are pronounced like the italic letters in the words that follow. The last column contains the names of the letters.

			L	ong	V	nve	ls.			ſ			1	Explod	ent	\$.		
3	8			eas	е.				8	P	р			pole.				pe
				age						В	b			bowl				be
A	q.			alm	18				q,	Т	$\mathbf{t}$			toe .				tε
θ	Θ	•		awı	nin	g.		,	0	D	d	;		doe .				de
				ope										cheer				
W	u			ooz	с.				m	J	j			jeer.			۰.	ja
			~							C	с			came				ca
			5/	hort	Vo	nve	ls.			G	g		÷	game			,	ga
Ι	i	•	•	is		•			it	1.1			1	Continu	an	10		
$\mathbf{E}$	e	•	•	egg	•		•	•	et	F	f			fear .				of
A	α	٠	•	am	•		•	٠	at	1				veer				
0	0	•	•	on	•	÷	$\mathcal{L}^{2}$	4	ot					thigh				
U	u	÷		up		5			ut					thy .				
U	u		•	sug	ar		÷		ut	1 2 2 2 2				seal .				+
			L	hipht	tho	ngs	ŝ			0.55				zeal .				
Ŧ	i		÷	ice	2				i	1.1.1.1				shall				
				oyst										vision				
				oun										Liquid	ls.			
ų	ų			use		2	10	•	ų	R				rare				1112
	•	•	C	oale	800	nts								lull .				
Y	у			yea					ya					Nasal				
W	W			way				×	wa	M	112			mum				am
			7	Brea	thi	na.								nun .				
н	h			hay					hag	1.				sing.				

(') Vocal, as in ab'l, siz'm, hev'n, &c.

Fig. 5. The 1847 Alphabet of Alexander J. Ellis and Isaac Pitman as it appeared in Pitman's 1850 *Bible*. This alphabet was the main phonemic model for the Deseret Alphabet in late 1853. The Board of Regents of the Deseret University almost adopted a slightly modified form of this alphabet, but they were persuaded, at the very last moment, to change to non-Roman glyphs. Compare the layout of this chart to that of the Deseret Alphabet charts in the books of 1868–69 (see Figure 17).

Brigham Young, President of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints and Governor of the Territory of Utah, took a personal interest in the 1853 meetings, attending many and participating actively. On the  $22^{nd}$  and  $23^{rd}$  of November, he and the Regents adopted their own modified version of the 1847 Alphabet, with some of the glyphs modified or switched, and names for the letters were adopted. A couple of Pitman letters were simply voted out, namely those for the diphthongs  $/o^j/$  and  $/^ju/$ , which are exemplified with the words *oyster* and *use* in the 1847 chart. The result was a 38-letter alphabet, still very

# fonetic alfabet.

pyr loŋ vselz ɛa q o o u. pyr fort vselz ie a o u u. compsnd vselz j o s y,y w. asperit h. consonants pbtdgjcg "fvtdszfg "rlmnŋ.

Fig. 6. In November 1853, Parley P. Pratt presented "Pitman's Alphabet in Small Letters" to the Board of Regents in the form of this chart. These are in fact just the lowercase letters of the famous 1847 Alphabet devised by Isaac Pitman and Alexander J. Ellis. More stable than Pitman's other alphabets, it lasted several years and was used to print a short-lived newspaper called *The Phonetic News* (1849), the *Bible* (1850), and other books. LDS Church Archives.

Pitmanesque and Romanic. For the second time – the first was in 1847 – the Mormons were about to embark on a Pitman-based spelling reform.

However, all plans were turned upside-down by the sudden arrival of Willard Richards at the meeting of 29 November 1853. Richards, who was Second Counselor to Brigham Young, was gravely ill, had not attended the previous meetings, and was not up to date on the Board's plans. But when he saw the Board's new Romanic alphabet on the wall, he could not contain his disappointment. The following excerpts, shown here in equivalent IPA to give the flavor of George D. Watt's original minutes, speak for themselves:

wi wont e nju ka<sup>j</sup>nd ov ælfæbet, difernj from ði kompa<sup>w</sup>nd mes ov staf apon ðæt fit.... ðoz kærækterz me bi emploid in impruvin ði njglif orθogræfi, ðo æt ði sem ta<sup>j</sup>m, it iz æz a<sup>j</sup> hæv samta<sup>j</sup>mz sed, it simz la<sup>j</sup>k patin nju wa<sup>j</sup>n intu old botlz.... a<sup>j</sup> æm inkla<sup>j</sup>nd tu θink hwen wi hæv riflekted lonjer wi fæl stil mek sam ædvæns apon ðæt ælfæbet, ænd prhæps θro æwe ol kærækterz ðæt ber matf rizemblens tu ði njglif kærækters, ænd introdjus æn ælfæbet ðæt iz pridsmæl, so far æz wi no, æn ælfæbet enta<sup>j</sup>rli diferent from eni ælfæbet in jus<sup>9</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> "We want a new kind of alphabet, differing from the compound mess of stuff upon that sheet. ... Those characters may be employed in improving the English orthography, though at the same time, it is as I have sometimes said, it seems like putting new wine into old bottles.... I am inclined to think when we have reflected longer we shall still make some advance upon that alphabet, and perhaps throw away all characters that bear much resemblance to the English characters, and introduce an alphabet that is original, so far as we know, an alphabet entirely different from any alphabet in use."

Some objections were tentatively raised. It was pointed out that the key committee had been instructed to keep as many of the traditional Roman letters as possible, and that Brigham Young himself had approved the alphabet and had already discussed ordering 200 pounds of type for it. Richards then attenuated his criticism a bit, but renewed his call for a complete redesign, waxing rhetorical:

whot hæv ju gend ba<sup>j</sup> ði ælfæbet on ðæt kard a<sup>j</sup> æsk ju. Jo mi wan a<sup>j</sup>tem, kæn ju pomt a<sup>w</sup>t ði ferst ædvænted; ðæt ju hæv gend over ði old wan? ... hwot hæv ju gend, ju hæv ði sem old ælfæbet over ægen, onli a fju ædifnæl marks, ænd ðe onli mistifa<sup>j</sup> it mor, ænd mor.<sup>10</sup>

Richards believed fervently that the old Roman letters varied too much in their values, that no one would ever agree on their fixed use, and that keeping them would just be a hindrance; a successful, lasting reform would require starting with a clean slate. He also argued for economy in writing time, paper and ink. These arguments anticipated those advanced by George Bernard Shaw in the  $20^{\text{th}}$  century to support the creation of what is now known as the Shaw or Shavian Alphabet [28, 18]<sup>11</sup>.

Brigham Young and the Board of Regents were persuaded, the Board's modified Pitman alphabet was defenestrated, and the first version of a new non-Roman alphabet was adopted 22 December 1853, with 38 original glyphs devised by George D. Watt and perhaps also by a lesser-known figure named John Vance. The Deseret Alphabet was born.

### 3.2 Early Deseret Alphabet: 1854–1855

In Salt Lake City, the *Deseret News* announced the Alphabet to its readers 19 January 1854:

The Board of Regents, in company with the Governor and heads of departments, have adopted a new alphabet, consisting of 38 characters. The Board have held frequent sittings this winter, with the sanguine hope of simplifying the English language, and especially its Orthography. After many fruitless attempts to render the common alphabet of the day subservient to their purpose, they found it expedient to invent an entirely new and original set of characters.

These characters are much more simple in their structure than the usual alphabetical characters; every superfluous mark supposable, is wholly excluded from them.

The written and printed hand are substantially merged into one.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> "What have you gained by the alphabet on that card I ask you. Show me one item, can you point out the first advantage that you have gained over the old one? ... What have you gained, you have the same old alphabet over again, only a few additional marks, and they only mystify it more, and more."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> http://www.shavian.org/

Type of some kind, almost certainly wooden<sup>12</sup>, was soon prepared in Salt Lake City, and on 24 March 1854 a four-page folded leaflet with a chart of the Deseret Alphabet was presented to the Board (see Figure 1). In this early 1854 version of the Alphabet, we find 38 letters, the canonical glyphs being drawn with a broad pen, with thick emphasis on the downstrokes, and light upstrokes and flourishes. The short-vowel glyphs are represented smaller than the others.

 $13^{2} \ \text{Loga} \ \text{for a 400} \ \text{for a 57.} \\ 57. 9. 700 \text{class } 500 \ \text{b}^{4} \ \text{Iss} 4. \\ 57. 9. 700 \text{class } 500 \ \text{b}^{4} \ \text{Iss} 4. \\ 570 \text{class } 500 \ \text{c$ 

**Fig. 7.** Extract from the minutes of a Bishops' meeting, 6 June 1854, concerning the support of the poor. These minutes, written in a cursive, stenographic style, were prepared by George D. Watt and addressed directly to Brigham Young. LDS Church Archives.

George D. Watt was the principal architect of the Deseret Alphabet and, judging by surviving documents, was also the first serious user. Watt was a Pitman stenographer, and the early documents (see Figure 7) are written in a distinctly stenographic style<sup>13</sup>. Watt drew the outline of each word cursively, without lifting the pen. Short vowels, shown smaller than the other glyphs in the chart, were incorporated into the linking strokes between the consonants; thus vowels were usually written on upstrokes, which explains their canonical thin strokes and shorter statures in the first chart. The writer had to go back and cross the <sup>†</sup> vowels after finishing the outline; and often short vowels were simply left out.

The demands of cursive writing seem to have influenced the design of several of the letters. In particular, the fussy little loops on the 0 (/d/), 8 (/s/), 0 (/g/), 0 (/o/) and  $0 (/a^w/)$  were used to link these letters with their neighbors. Watt also combined consonants together with virtuosity, "amalgamating" them together to save space, but at the expense of legibility. Another lamentable

<sup>12</sup> Deservet News, 15 August 1855.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> James Henry Martineau was another early cursive writer.



**Fig. 8.** Rémy and Brenchley almost certainly copied this chart from an almost identical one in W.W. Phelps' *Deseret Almanac* of 1855. With the addition of letters for  $/3^{i}/$  and  $/^{i}u/$ , this 40-letter version of the Deseret Alphabet had the same phonemic inventory as the Pitman-Ellis 1847 Alphabet.

characteristic of the early style was the inconsistent use of letters, sometimes to represent their phonemic value and sometimes to represent their conventional name. Thus Watt writes *people* as the equivalent of /ppl/, expecting the reader to pronounce the first p-letter as /pi/, that being the letter's conventional name when the alphabet is recited. Similarly, Watt can spell *being* as the equivalent of just /bŋ/, the letters having names pronounced /bi/ and /ŋ/, respectively. While probably seen by shorthand writers as a clever way to abbreviate and speed their writing, the confusion of letter names and letter values is a mistake in any book orthography.

Like Isaac Pitman, the Mormons could not resist experimenting with their new alphabet, changing both the inventory of letters and the glyphs. The 1854 alphabet was almost immediately modified, substituting new glyphs for /1/ and  $/a^w/$  and adding two new letters for the diphthongs  $/o^j/$  and  $/^ju/$ , making a 40-letter alphabet as printed in the 1855 *Deseret Almanac* of W.W. Phelps. This chart was almost certainly the one copied by Rémy and Brenchley [27] who visited Salt Lake City in 1855 (see Figure 8)<sup>14</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> For yet another chart of this version of the Alphabet, see Benn Pitman's The Phonographic Magazine, 1856, pp. 102–103.

Watt apparently believed that the same basic alphabet could serve for both stenography and everyday orthography, or as the *Deseret News*, cited above, put it, "The written and printed hand are substantially merged into one." This was in fact an early goal of phonotypy, but it was soon abandoned by Pitman as impractical [15]. The retention of this old idea contributed to making the Deseret Alphabet an esthetic and typographical failure.

One of the fundamental design problems in the Alphabet was the elimination of ascenders and descenders. This was done in a well-intentioned attempt to make the type last longer – type wears out during use, and the ascenders and descenders wear out first – but the lamentable result was that all typeset words have a roughly rectangular shape, and lines of Deseret printing become very monotonous. Some of the glyphs, in particular  $\vartheta$  and  $\emptyset$ , are overly complicated; and in practice writers often confused the pairs  $\Omega$  vs.  $\emptyset$  and  $\emptyset$  vs. D. These fundamental design problems need to be distinguished from the font-design problems, which will be discussed below.

### 3.3 The 1857 St. Louis Font

The reform was moving a bit slowly. On 4 February 1856 the Regents appointed George D. Watt, Wilford Woodruff, and Samuel W. Richards to prepare manuscripts and arrange for the printing of books. The journals of Richards and Woodruff show that they went at it hammer and tongs, working on elementary readers and a catechism intended for teaching religious principles to children. The next step was to get a font made.

There are references to an attempt, as early as 1855, to cut Deseret Alphabet punches right in Utah, by a "Brother Sabins"<sup>15</sup>, but there is as yet no evidence that this project succeeded. In 1857, Erastus Snow was sent to St. Louis to procure type, engaging the services of Ladew & Peer, which was the only foundry there at the time [31]. But Snow abandoned the type and hurried back to Utah when he discovered that President Buchanan had dispatched General Albert Sydney Johnston to Utah with 2500 troops from Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, to put down a reported Mormon rebellion and install a new non-Mormon governor. The news of "Johnston's Army" reached Salt Lake City 24 July 1857, when the alleged rebels were gathered for a picnic in a local canyon to celebrate the tenth anniversary of their arrival in Utah. In the ensuing panic, Salt Lake City and the other northern settlements were abandoned, and 30,000 people packed up their wagons and moved at least 45 miles south to Provo. The territorial government, including records and the printing press, were moved all the way to Fillmore in central Utah. While this bizarre and costly fiasco, often called the Utah War or Buchanan's Blunder, was eventually resolved peacefully, it was another setback to the Deseret Alphabet movement.

By late 1858, the Utah War was over, the St. Louis type had arrived in Salt Lake City, and work recommenced. It is very likely that only the punches

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> The Latter-day Saints' Millennial Star, 10 November 1855. The reference is probably to John Sabin (not Sabins), who was a general mechanic and machinist.

and matrices were shipped to Utah<sup>16</sup>, and that the Mormons did the actual type casting themselves. The children's texts prepared by the committee of Woodruff, Richards and Watt had been lost; unfazed, Brigham Young told Woodruff to "take hold with Geo. D. Watt and get up some more"<sup>17</sup>. The first use of the new type was to print a business card for George A. Smith, the Church Historian. The stage was now set for the revival of the Deseret Alphabet reform in 1859–60.

### 3.4 The Revival of 1859–1860

Sample Articles Printed in the *Deseret News*. The period of 1859–60 was a busy and productive one for the Deseret Alphabet. The type was finally available, and on 16 February 1859 the *Deseret News* printed a sample text from the Fifth Chapter of Matthew, the Sermon on the Mount. Similar practice texts, almost all of them scriptural, appeared almost every week to May 1860. Despite this progress, everyone involved was extremely disappointed with the St. Louis font, which was crudely cut and ugly by any standards. Young felt that the poor type did as much as anything to hold back the reform.

The 1859 Alphabet as printed in the *Deseret News* (see Figure 9) had reverted to 38 letters, lacking dedicated letters for the diphthongs  $/\mathfrak{I}'$  and  $/\mathfrak{I}u/$ , which had to be printed with digraphs; but the *Deseret News* apologized for the lack of a  $/\mathfrak{I}u/$  letter and promised a correction as soon as a new punch could be cut<sup>18</sup>.

In 2002 I found the punches for the 1857 St. Louis font in the LDS Church Archives (see Figure 10). There proved to be only 36 punches in each of three sizes, but investigation showed that they were originally intended to support a 40-letter version of the Alphabet. The trick was the double use of four of the punches, rotating them 180 degrees to strike a second matrix. Thus the punch for  $\gamma$  also served to strike the matrix for  $\iota$ ; the punch for  $\gamma$  also served for  $\iota$ ; and similarly for the pairs  $\lambda - \hat{\gamma}$  and  $\lambda - \hat{\iota}$ . The sets include punches for the  $/3^{j}$  and  $/^{j}u/$  diphthongs, being  $\Theta$  and  $\Theta$ , respectively, but these glyphs had apparently fallen out of favor by 1859 and were not used in the *Deseret News*.

Handwritten Deseret Alphabet in 1859–60. Brigham Young directed his clerks to use the Alphabet, and the history or biography of Brigham Young was kept in Deseret Alphabet at this time. Another surviving text from this period is the financial "Ledger C", now held at Utah State University (see Figure 12). This ledger was probably kept by clerk T.W. Ellerbeck who later wrote [19], "During one whole year the ledger accounts of President Young were kept by me in those characters, exclusively, except that the figures of the old style were used, not having been changed."

The Ledger C alphabet has 39 letters, including the glyph  $\stackrel{2}{}$  for  $/^{j}u/$  but using a digraph for  $/2^{j}/$ . The Ledger abandons the Alphabet in May of 1860, at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Deservet News, 16 February 1859.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Journal History, 20 November 1858. The journal of Wilford Woodruff for 22 November 1858 indicates that the manuscripts were soon found.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> The *Deseret News* also promised a new letter for the vowel in *air*, which was a highly suspect distinction made in some Pitman alphabets.



Fig. 9. The *Deseret News* printed sample articles in the Deseret Alphabet in 1859–60, and again in 1864, using the crude St. Louis type of 1857. This article, of which only a portion is shown here, appeared in the issue of 30 November 1864, vol. XIV, no. 9, which also included reports of the fall of Atlanta, Georgia to General Sherman during the American Civil War.

the same time that the *Deseret News* stopped printing sample articles, and the Deseret text was at some point given interlinear glosses in standard orthography.

My own favorite document from this era is the Deseret Alphabet journal of Thales Hastings Haskell [29], kept from 4 October 1859 to the end of that year while he and Marion Jackson Shelton<sup>19</sup> were serving as Mormon missionaries

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Shelton also kept a journal in 1858–59, in a mix of standard orthography, Pitman shorthand, and some Deseret Alphabet. LDS Church Archives.



**Fig. 10.** Some smoke proofs of the 1857 St. Louis punches, found in 2002 in the LDS Church Archives. The 0 and 0 glyphs, representing  $/3^{j}/$  and  $/^{j}u/$ , respectively, were not used when the *Deseret News* finally started printing sample articles with the type in 1859.

### 14171.

789	3,	9748	n Q	WLM2,	₩, ₩	, 140	A DIG E 493066
				8 001			
" "	8,	6L	しより	f04	¥+98	490	<b>A+0</b> 8∙
		10			QWH	"	Q14.
	8,	12L	"	"	420	"	470.
		11L		""	14L	- 6	r4L.
" ]	8,	340	"	"	C3B	"	619 <b>1</b> .

Fig. 11. A portion of the errata sheet, printed in Utah using the St. Louis type of 1857, for *The Deseret First Book* of 1868. A much better font was cut for printing the readers (see Figure 15), but it was left in the care of Russell Bros. in New York City.

to the Hopi<sup>20</sup>. They were staying in the Third-Mesa village of Orayvi (also spelled Oribe, Oraibi, etc.), now celebrated as the oldest continuously inhabited village in North America. Haskell used a 40-letter version of the alphabet, like the contemporary *Deseret News* version, but adding ? for  $/^{j}u/$  and, idiosyncratically, @ for  $/o^{j}/$ . The original manuscript is faint and fragile; the following is a sample in typeset Deseret Alphabet and equivalent IPA:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> The original journal is in Special Collections at the Brigham Young University Library. At some unknown time after the mission, Haskell himself transcribed the Deseret text into standard orthography, and this transcription was edited and published by Juanita Brooks in 1944 [9].

Valle Joah ]

Fig. 12. Ledger C of 1859-60, probably kept by T.W. Ellerbeck, illustrates an idiosyncratic 39-letter version of the Deseret Alphabet. There are still cursive links and "amalgamations" in this text, but far fewer than in George D. Watt's early texts of 1854–55. Interlinear glosses in traditional orthography were added later. Utah State University.

CT3 11 OF 213 214 OF 213 2140 OF 2131 2140 4140 2131 2140 214 213 213 214 213 214 213 214 213 214 213 214 213 214 213 214 213 214 21

got np tuk bekfnst [sic] ænd statid indinn went æhed tu ora<sup>j</sup>b vilig tu tel ðem ðæt wi wær knmin

In standard orthography, this reads, "Got up, took b[r]eakfast and sta[r]ted [;] Indian went ahead to Oribe village to tell them that we were coming." The missing r in *breakfast* is just an isolated error, but the spelling of /statid/ for *started* is characteristic; Haskell was from North New Salem, Franklin Country, Massachusetts, and he dropped his rs after the  $/\alpha/$  vowel [5]. Other writers similarly leave clues to their accents in the phonemically written texts.

Marion J. Shelton was a typical 40-letter Deseret writer from this period, using the more or less standard glyphs  $\emptyset$  for  $/\mathfrak{z}^{j}/$  and  $\mathfrak{r}$  for  $/^{j}u/$ , as in the following letter<sup>21</sup>, written shortly after his arrival in Orayvi.

0418 61119. 42 2108100. 408. 13, 1859.

### Aftleg Aflate,

soft to the first field of the normalized brows to the total of the normalized of the soft of the sof

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Marion Jackson Shelton to George A. Smith and others, 13 November 1859, George A. Smith Incoming Correspondence, LDS Church Archives.

806 offate and 8  $2_{4}$  stress for all the stress of a stress of a stress of the str

L for point art thereit. Brt, B fixed, i die so are sold in the right for difficult and the role sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold are sold are sold are sold are sold. The sold are sold

9.9.DJU11.

19 9.1. 821L, 4. 8141L1, 4. QJ281, 9.9, 9.6. 148 1846.

Here is the same letter transcribed into traditional orthography.

Oribe Village New Mexico. Nov. 13. 1859. Beloved Brothers,

I am sitting on top of my dwelling writing. The way we get into our house is through a little square hole in the top. We go down a ladder and when we get down we have to stand stooping or bump our heads. Yesterday morning I took breakfast with one of my red friends. I went up into the third story and seated myself on the floor beside my friend. The lady of the house brought a "chahkahpta" [*tsaqapta*], or earthen jar, full of soup, and a basket full of "peek". (a bread resembling blue wrapping paper folded) The old lady seated herself, a little boy also and lastly the cat to its place with its head in the soup and its tail on the peek. So we broke peek dipped soup with our fingers and had a merry breakfast.

These Oribes beat the Mormons for children. a few dogs and cats and horses, a good many sheep, turkeys, and chickens with lots of peaches, corn, beans, melons, and pepper, squashes &c. These things they raise.

Their workshops [kivas] are underground. Their work is chiefly making blankets and belts of wool – they raise some cotton, and are not addicted to begging, but are very intelligent and industrious indians.

I write jokingly but truefully [sic]. But, brothers, I shall see you next fall and will have learned more about these folks by that time and then we'll have big talks together. Yours,

M.J.Shelton.

To G.L. [sic] Smith, R. Bentley, R. Campbell, J.J, J.V. and others.

Over the years, Shelton proposed a number of modifications to the Deseret Alphabet, including the addition of the letter |; its use in the following text<sup>22</sup> shows that it was intended to represent the schwa, or neutral vowel, a phoneme missing from the standard Deseret Alphabet and from the 1847 Ellis-Pitman Alphabet that was its principal model.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Marion J. Shelton to Brigham Young, 3 April 1860, Brigham Young Incoming Correspondence, LDS Church Archives.

This experiment, which never caught on, resulted in a 41-letter Deseret Alphabet. The text in equivalent phonemic IPA is the following:

a<sup>j</sup> dıd not saksid in larnıŋ ðem tu ra<sup>j</sup>t æz ð dænsiŋ komenst fortli aftər a<sup>w</sup>r əra<sup>j</sup>vəl ðer ænd kontinjəd antıl wi left. bat a<sup>j</sup> æm sætisfa<sup>j</sup>d ðæt wið propər kardz a<sup>j</sup> kæn larn ðem tu ra<sup>j</sup>t in wan wintər mor. a<sup>j</sup> hæv ð a<sup>j</sup>s tolərəbli wel brokən.<sup>23</sup>

### 3.5 The 1860s and the Printed Books

Most of the enthusiasm for the Deseret Alphabet collapsed in 1860, and by 1862 it was dead, except in the determined mind of Brigham Young. When Superintendent of Common Schools Robert L. Campbell presented Brigham Young with a manuscript of a "first Reader" in standard orthography, Young rejected it emphatically, insisting that "he would not consent to have his type, ink or paper used to print such trash"<sup>24</sup>.

In 1864, the Regents considered adopting the phonotypy of Benn Pitman, the brother of Isaac who had established his own Phonographic Institute in Cincinnati in 1853, but the ultimate response was a recommitment to the Deseret Alphabet; sample Alphabet articles reappeared defiantly in the *Deseret News* 11 May 1864 and continued to the end of the year.

There were in fact several attempts during the 1860s to abandon the Deseret Alphabet. In December of  $1867^{25}$ , the Board of Regents, with Brigham Young, resolved unanimously to adopt "the phonetic characters employed by Ben [sic] Pitman of Cincinnati, for printing purposes, thereby gaining the advantage of the books already printed in those phonetic characters." However, on 3 February  $1868^{26}$ , the Board once again did an about-face, recommitted to the Deseret Alphabet and started the serious and expensive work of getting books prepared for publication. Apostle Orson Pratt was hired to transcribe *The Deseret First Book* and *The Deseret Second Book* into the Deseret Alphabet.

After the disappointment with the crude St. Louis type, the Regents in 1868 sent their agent D.O. Calder to New York to get better workmanship. Calder engaged the firm of Russell Bros<sup>27</sup>, which cut and cast an English (14-point) font for the project. The new school books (see Figures 14 and 15) were delivered to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> "I did not succeed in learning them to write as the dancing commenced shortly after our arrival there and continued until we left, but I am satisfied that with proper cards I can learn them to write in one winter more. I have the ice tolerably well broken."

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 24}$  Journal History, 22 May 1862.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Deservet News, 19 December 1867.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Deservet News, 3 February 1868.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Russell's American Steam Printing House, located at 28, 30 and 32 Centre Street, New York City, Joseph and Theodore Russell, Props.

	Ov de 1	Kapitalz	and Sme	l Leterz.	
		-			
ε	8	I H	į	$\mathbf{F}$	f
$\mathbf{E}$	ę	Ø	Ø	V	v
a	a	8	8 ]	Б	đ
A	ą	U	ų	Ē	đ
A	q			s	s
θ	θ	Y	У	Z	
ω	ω	W	w		Z
Ø	Ø	H	h	Σ	ſ
Ι	i	Р	p	Σ	3
Е	е	B	b	$\mathbf{L}$	1
A	a	T D	t d	R	r
α	α	E			
0	0	J	9 j	М	m
U	u	K	k	Ν	n
IJ	u	G	g	VJ	ŋ

**HE ALFABET** 

Fig. 13. The 1855 Benn Pitman or American Pitman Alphabet. In 1852, Benn Pitman carried the Pitman phonography and phonotypy movement to the United States, setting up The Phonographic Institute in Cincinnati in 1853. Whereas Isaac Pitman was an incurable tinkerer, constantly modifying his alphabets, brother Benn recognized the virtues of stability.

Salt Lake City in late 1868, at which time Orson Pratt had already turned his dogged energy to the transcription of *The Book of Mormon*.

In 1869, Pratt was sent as the agent to New York, to supervise the printing of *The Book of Mormon*. He too chose Russell Bros. and had a font of Long Primer (10-point) type cut and cast for the body of the text<sup>28</sup>. The bicameral

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Small Pica (11-point) type was also considered and, unfortunately, rejected. With the inherent design problems of the Deseret Alphabet, the Long Primer type is too small for comfortable reading.



**Fig. 14.** In 1868, *The Deseret First Book*, shown here, and *The Deseret Second Book* were printed by Russell Bros. of New York and shipped to the Territory of Utah. The print run for each book was 10,000 copies.

nature of the Deseret Alphabet allowed him to save some money by using the lowercase letters of the existing English (14-point) font as the uppercase letters of the Long Primer (10-point) font. Pratt also had fonts prepared in the Great Primer (18-point) and Double English (28-point) sizes to serve in headings and titles. Not surprisingly, Pratt complained that the three unlucky compositors assigned to the project were making "a great abundance of mistakes in setting



Fig. 15. A page from *The Deservet First Book*.

type", and he had to give the proofs four good readings and supervise many corrections before the pages could be stereotyped<sup>29</sup>.

The Book of Mormon (see Figure 16) was published in two formats. The Book of Mormon Part I, intended to serve as an advanced reader, consisted of The First Book of Nephi, The Second Book of Nephi, The Book of Jacob, The Book

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Orson Pratt to Robert L. Campbell, 12 June 1869, Deseret Alphabet Printing Files 1869, LDS Church Archives.

# 147CPOC 81 0PB

J4 J0841 4114 81

# 8 9440 46 204214,

#### 1744

11818 1804 PHJO & TLE18 JB 40PJ.

fuence, it is the test state of a state of a state of the state of a state of the state of the

In consistent result of the set of the set

30104J.

1444516120 88 9062P 801L, 9104.

#### 7847 1.

NEW YORK: PUBLISHED FOR THE DESERED UNIVERSITY BY RUSSELL BROS. 1869.

**Fig. 16.** In 1869, *The Book of Mormon*, a book of Mormon scripture, was published in two formats: the first third of the book, which cost 75 cents, and the full text, which cost \$2. Part I had a print run of 8000 copies, and a good specimen today sells for perhaps \$250 to \$300. Only 500 copies of the full *Book of Mormon* were printed, and in 2004 an average copy sells for about \$7000 or \$8000.

of Enos, The Book of Jarom, The Book of Omni and The Words of Mormon<sup>30</sup>. The entire *Book of Mormon* was also printed on better paper, and was more expensively bound.

 $<sup>^{30}~</sup>The~Book~of~Mormon~Part~I$  is usually known, inaccurately, among used-book dealers as "The First Book of Nephi". The Regents' plan was eventually to offer the whole book in three parts, printing Parts II and III with proceeds from the sale of the first four books.

Receipts from 1868 and 1869<sup>31</sup> show that the punches, matrices, type and other printing paraphernalia remained the property of the Board of Regents of the Deseret University, but they were left in the care of Russell Bros. in expectation of future work, which in fact never materialized. Although a large collection of nineteenth-century punches survives at Columbia University in New York City, attempts to locate the Russell Bros. Deseret Alphabet punches have so far been unsuccessful.

### 3.6 The 1868–69 "Book" Alphabet and Fonts

After the disappointing debut of the St. Louis type, used reluctantly to print sample articles in the *Deseret News* in 1859–60 and 1864, Brigham Young had vowed to go to England the next time to get better workmanship<sup>32</sup>. But in fact in 1868 and 1869 the Mormons went only as far as New York City, engaging Russell Bros. to cut new punches, strike matrices, cast type, typeset and print the books.

This time they did get professional workmanship, but the resulting book font is still somewhat bizarre, partly because of the inherent awkwardness of the basic shapes, and partly because of choices in font design that now seem old-fashioned. A look at the book font (see Figures 15, 16 and 17) shows that the glyphs, compared to the earlier charts, have been Bodonified: made rigidly vertical, symmetrical wherever possible, and with extreme contrasts of thick and thin. Thom Hinckley, an expert typographer and printer (personal communication), has pointed out that the extreme thins of the font reveal the punch cutter as a master; at the same time, these thin lines would have caused the type to wear quickly, which was one of the very problems the Regents were trying to avoid; printing the extreme thins also required the use of unusually high-quality paper. The 38 glyphs of the 1868–69 book font were basically the same as the 38 glyphs used in printing articles in the *Deseret News* in 1859–60 and 1864; the only significant difference was that the old 3 glyph was mirror-imaged to  $\xi$ .

Nash [21, pp. 23–29] lays out in devastating detail how the Deseret Alphabet type violates principle after principle of good book type, including the catastrophic lack of ascenders and descenders. In the words of printing historian Roby Wentz [31], "The result was a very monotonous-looking line of type." Hinckley has emphasized the problems of "weight" and "color" in the book font, resulting from the extreme contrast of thicks and thins and the uniformly thin short vowels.

I believe that the problems of weight and color, including the thin representation of short vowels, the fussy loops that overcomplicate some glyphs, and the overall inharmonious collection of glyphs, go all the way back to the original amateur conception of the Deseret Alphabet as being suitable for both shorthand and everyday orthography. It was awkward enough as shorthand, and the translation to type was a failure that no amount of good type design

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Deseret Alphabet Printing Files 1868 and 1869, LDS Church Archives.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Journal History, 16 February 1859.

# 8 9789471 Arbaby.

Long	Sounds.		Letter.	Name.		Sound.
Letter. Name.		Sound.	٦	•••P		
Әе	.as in	eat.	α	b		
Ea	**	ate.	1	t		
${\it 0}.\dots.{\it ah}$	14	art.	a	d		
$\Theta \dots aw$	**	aught.	с	che	as in	cheese.
00	"	oat.	9	g		
0 00	**	ooze.	Ø	k		
			Ø	ga	as in	gate.
Short Soun	ds of the	above.	P			5
tas	in	<i>i</i> t.	6			
1	"	et.	206220000	eth	asin	thigh
1		at.		the	"	thy.
~		ot.	8			acy.
۲		ut.	6			
q	"	book.		esh.	.as ir	n flesh.
Ji	.as in	ice.	s	zhe	**	vision.
8	"	owl.	4	ur	"	burn.
Wwoo		10000	ι	1		
∀ye			э	m		
fh			4	n		
1			И	eng.	as in	.length.

Fig. 17. The 1868–69 Book Version of the Deseret Alphabet consisted of 38 letters, with uppercase and lowercase characters distinguished only by size. Aside from the strange glyphs, the inventory, grouping and alphabetical order of the Alphabet are based solidly on the 1847 Alphabet of Alexander J. Ellis and Isaac Pitman (see Figure 5).

can really cure. One need only compare the Deseret Alphabet to the Shavian Alphabet (see Figures 19 and 18) to see the difference between an amateur and a professional design.

# S77752777 Jes 27118

Fig. 18. In this extract of Shavian script, the title is set in the Ghoti (pronounced "fish") font, and the body in the Androcles font, both by Ross DeMeyere. Copyright © 2002 DeMeyere Design Incorporated. All rights reserved. Reproduced by permission.

### 3.7 The 1870s: Decline and Fall

The Deseret First Book and The Deseret Second Book had print runs of 10,000 copies each and sold for 15 and 20 cents, respectively. The first third (in actual quantity about a fourth) of the Book of Mormon, intended as an advanced reader, had a print run of 8,000 copies, and sold for 75 cents. Only 500 copies of the full Book of Mormon were printed, and they sold for \$2. Or more to the point, the books did not sell.

By the mid 1870s, the Deseret Alphabet was recognized as a failure even by Brigham Young. The bottom line was that books were expensive to produce, and not even loyal Mormons could be persuaded to buy and study them. On 2 October 1875 *The Juvenile Instructor*, a magazine for Mormon youth, laid the Deseret Alphabet to rest.

The Book of Mormon has been printed in the Deseret Alphabet, but President Young has decided that they are not so well adapted for the purpose designed as it was hoped they would be. There being no shanks [ascenders or descenders] to the letters, all being very even, they are trying to the eye, because of their uniformity. Another objection some have urged against them has been that they are entirely new, and we should have characters as far as possible with which we are familiar: and they have felt that we should use them as far as they go and adopt new characters only for the sounds which our present letters do not represent. There is a system known as the [Benn] Pitman system of phonetics which possesses the advantages alluded to. Mr. Pitman has used all the letters of the alphabet as far as possible and has added seventeen new characters to them, making an alphabet of forty-three letters. The Bible, a dictionary and a number of other works, school books, etc., have been printed in these new characters, and it is found that a person familiar with our present method of reading can learn in a few minutes to read those works printed after this system. We think it altogether likely that the regents of the University will upon further examination adopt this system for use in this Territory.

peep	1	•	ι	bib
tot	1		L	dead
kick	ç		2	gag
fee	J	•	٢	Vow
thigh	δ		6	they
SO	S		2	200
sure	٢		7	mea <b>s</b> ure
<b>ch</b> urch	۲		2	judge
<b>y</b> ea	١		1	* <b>w</b> oe
hung	8		ð	<b>h</b> a-ha
loll	c		2	roar
<b>m</b> ime*	\$		٦	none
if	1		4	eat
egg	ι		C	age
ash*	J		7	ice
ado*	٢		7	up
on	٢	-	0	oak
wool	v		۸	<b>00</b> ze
out	<	-	>	oil
ah*	5		5	awe
are	Я	•	રુ	or
air	S		υ	urge
array	0		n	ear
ian	r	•	٨	yew
the	6		٢	of
	1	_	1	to

Fig. 19. The Shaw or "Shavian" Alphabet was designed by typographer Kingsley Read and has inspired a number of other professional typographers, including Ross DeMeyere (http://www.demeyere.com/shavian/). The glyphs are simple and harmonious; ascenders and descenders give words distinctive shapes and avoid monotony. Copyright © 2002 DeMeyere Design Incorporated. All rights reserved. Reproduced by permission.

So while the Deseret Alphabet was dead, the Mormons hadn't yet given up on spelling reform. In July of 1877, Orson Pratt was sent to Liverpool to arrange to have *The Book of Mormon* and *The Book of Doctrine and Covenants*, another book of Mormon scripture, printed in the Benn Pitman orthography, "with the exception of two or three characters"<sup>33</sup>. But in August of that year, after most of the specially ordered phonotype had arrived from London, Brigham Young died; Orson Pratt was called back home, and the Mormons never dabbled in orthographical reform again.

It has been written, and repeated numerous times, that "the Deseret Alphabet died with Brigham Young"; however, the Deseret Alphabet had already been dead for at least a couple of years, and what died with Brigham Young was a very serious project, well in progress, to print Mormon scripture in a slight modification of Benn Pitman's "American phonotypy".

## 4 The Deseret Alphabet in Unicode

### 4.1 The Character Inventory and Glyphs

The Deseret Alphabet was first added to the Unicode 3.1 standard<sup>34</sup> in 2001, in the surrogate space 10400–1044F, mostly through the efforts of John H. Jenkins of Apple Computer<sup>35</sup>. It holds some distinction as the first script proposed for the surrogate space; as Jenkins describes it, "Nobody started to implement surrogates because there were no characters using them, and nobody wanted their characters to be encoded using surrogates because nobody was implementing them"<sup>36</sup>. The Deseret Alphabet, being a real but pretty dead script, was chosen as a pioneer – or sacrificial lamb – to break the vicious circle.

The Unicode 3.1 encoding handled only the 38-letter version of the Deseret Alphabet (this made 76 characters, including uppercase and lowercase) used in the printed books of 1868–69. The implementors were honestly unaware that earlier 39- and 40-letter versions of the Alphabet had been seriously used, and so might need to be encoded. I later argued vigorously<sup>37</sup> for the addition of the  $/2^{j}/$  and  $/^{j}u/$  letters used in several earlier versions of the Alphabet, including the one used in the Haskell journal and Shelton letters that I have transcribed. John Jenkins backed me up<sup>38</sup> and again deserves the credit for dealing with most of the paperwork and bureaucracy.

The two new letters were included in Unicode 4.0, but unfortunately I could not persuade them to use the 1859–60 glyphs  $\Theta$  and ? as the citation glyphs; instead they went all the way back to the primitive glyphs of the 1854–55 charts. Unicode fonts based on the current heterogeneous collection of glyphs will be useless for any practical typesetting of 40-letter Deservet Alphabet documents.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Journal of Discourses, vol. XIX, p. 112.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> http://www.unicode.org/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> http://homepage.mac.com/jenkins/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> http://homepage.mac.com/jenkins/Deseret/{Unicode.html,Computers.html}

 $<sup>^{37}</sup>$  Unicode discussion document N2474 2002-05-17.

 $<sup>^{38}</sup>$  Unicode discussion document N2473 2002-05-17.

	1040	1041	1042	1043	1044
0	<b>∂</b>	<b>P</b> 10410	<b>S</b> 10420	J 10430	( <del>)</del> 10440
1	<b>8</b>	<b>7</b> 10411	<b>4</b> 10421	لم 10431	P 10441
2	<b>Đ</b>	<b>8</b>	L	۲	<b>B</b>
	10402	10412	10422	10432	10442
3	<b>O</b> 10403	<b>1</b> 10413	<b>)</b>	<b>9</b> 10433	L 10443
4	O	<b>e</b>	<b>H</b>	<b>д</b>	<b>X</b>
	10404	10414	10424	10434	10444
5	<b>D</b>	<b>C</b>	<b>N</b>	<b>8</b>	<b>8</b>
	10405	10415	10425	10435	10445
6	<b>†</b> 10406	<b>9</b> 10415	<b>*</b>	U 10436	<b>6</b>
7	<b>ا</b>	<b>Q</b> 10417	<b>()</b> 10427	<b>₩</b> 10437	<b>D</b> 10447
8	J	(C)	ð	<b>P</b>	<b>S</b>
	10408	10418	10428	10438	10448
9	<b>لر</b>	P	<b>E</b>	<b>7</b>	<b>4</b>
	10409	10419	10429	10439	10149
A	<b>۲</b>	<b>B</b>	<b>8</b>	<b>8</b>	<b>L</b>
	10404	1041A	1042A	1043A	1044A
в	<b>۹</b>	L	<b>O</b>	<b>1</b>	<b>)</b>
	10408	10418	10428	10438	10448
с	<b>Ь</b>	<b>X</b>	O	<b>e</b>	<b>Ч</b>
	1040С	1041C	1042C	1043C	1044С
D	<b>8</b>	<b>%</b>	<b>D</b>	<b>C</b>	<b>N</b>
	10400	1041D	1042D	1043D	1044D
E	<b>W</b>	6	<b>†</b>	<b>9</b>	<b>,</b>
	1040E	1041E	1042E	1043E	1044E
F	<b>₩</b>	<b>D</b>	لم	0	<b>()</b>
	1040F	1041F	1042⊱	1043F	1044F

**Fig. 20.** The Deseret Alphabet as it appears in Unicode 4.0. Copyright © 1991–2003 Unicode, Inc. All rights reserved. Reproduced by permission of Unicode, Inc.

### 4.2 Unicode Character Names

The Unicode implementation of the Deseret Alphabet is also flawed by some changes to the letter names. Not to criticize anyone personally, but just for the record, there are several reasons why the name changes were ill-advised:

Table 1. The Deseret Alphabet was added to Unicode by General American English speakers who honestly misunderstood the J(/D) and O(/D) vowels, which have collapsed to  $/\alpha/$  in their dialect, and renamed them confusingly as SHORT AH and LONG AH.

Char.	IPA	Original Name	Unicode Name
9	/i/	e as in eat	LONG I
3	/e/	a as in ate	LONG E
в	/α/	ah as in art	LONG A
Ø	/ɔ/	aw as in aught	LONG AH
0	/0/	o as in oat	LONG O
0	/u/	oo as in ooze	LONG OO
1	/1/	i as in it	SHORT I
1	$ \varepsilon $	e as in et	SHORT E
1	/a/	a as in at	SHORT A
4	/ʊ/	o as in ot	SHORT AH
٦	$/\Lambda/$	u as in ut	SHORT O
٩	/ʊ/	oo as in book	SHORT OO

- 1. The Deseret Alphabet had a traditional set of letter names already established and available. Arbitrary changes in the names make it more difficult to compare the original charts and the Unicode charts.
- 2. Some early Deseret Alphabet writers, including George D. Watt, consciously or unconsciously confused the traditional letter names and their phonological values. Some of their spellings make sense only if the letters are read with their original names.
- 3. Some letter-name changes were made because the implementors simply did not hear and understand some of the vowel distinctions provided in the Deseret Alphabet; they were speakers of General American English, a dialect that has lost some of the vowel distinctions still present in English and New England dialects.

The last point is the most unfortunate. Consider Table 1: The original name for the Deseret  $\vartheta$  letter, which is  $|\alpha|$  in IPA, was "ah", using a common convention in English romanization whereby "ah" represents an unrounded lowback vowel. Most English speakers use this vowel in the words *father*, *bah* and *hah*. In England, and in much of New England, this vowel is distinct from the first vowel in *bother*, represented in Deseret Alphabet as  $\exists$  or in IPA as  $|\nu|$ , which is a rounded low-back vowel; thus for these speakers the words *father* and *bother* do not rhyme. But the rounded  $|\nu|$  has collapsed into unrounded  $|\alpha|$  in General American English, so the words do rhyme for most Americans. Similarly, the Deseret 0 letter, IPA  $|\nu|$ , represents a mid-low back rounded vowel that has also collapsed into  $|\alpha|$  for many American speakers. It can still be heard quite distinctly in the speech of many New Yorkers, Philadelphians, and New Englanders in general. The original Deseret name for the 0, "aw", used a common convention for representing this rounded vowel, which occurs in words like *law*, *flaw*, *paw*, *aught*, *caught*, etc. The equivalent letter in the Shaw Alphabet is appropriately named AWE. Not understanding the phonological distinctions involved, the implementors of Unicode renamed  $\triangleleft$  as SHORT AH and 0 as LONG AH, giving precisely the wrong clues to the pronunciation of these rounded vowels. Unfortunately, Unicode policy values consistency over accuracy, and it's almost impossible to change character names once they have been adopted.

CJQQ1P29LQOBL 4J748763WL¥6 CJOOTP29LQOBL 4J7481KG**W**L∀6 1234567890

Fig. 21. Kearney's Deseret font.

### 5 Digital Fonts for the Deseret Alphabet

### 5.1 Non-METAFONT Fonts

Kearney's **Deseret Font.** A number of digital fonts have been designed for the Deseret Alphabet, most of them based on the 38-letter inventory and glyphs of the book font of 1868–69. The following is a very preliminary survey of fonts that I was able to find and test in early  $2004^{39}$ .

The prize for the first digital font would seem to go to Greg Kearney, whose **Deseret** font was created about 1991 using Fontographer. Kearney (personal communication) says that his font, now in the public domain, was created for the LDS Church History Department, now the LDS Church Archives, as a display font for an exhibit.

I had difficulty testing this font<sup>40</sup> to input specific texts on my Mac OS X system, but see Figure 21 for a sample of the glyphs as displayed by the FontBook application.

**Bateman's Deseret Font.** Edward Bateman, a graphic designer in Salt Lake City, scanned the Russell Bros. fonts from a copy of *The Deseret Second Book*,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> The world of fonts, and especially amateur fonts, is woefully lacking in documentation. I would be extremely grateful for corrections and additions to the information in this section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> http://www.fontage.com/pages/deseret.html; http://funsite24.com/fo/d/

cleaned them up electronically using Fontographer, and created his font, also called Deseret, in August 1995 [3]. The font came out of his graphics work on the delightfully tongue-in-check 1995 science-fiction film *Plan 10 from Outer*  $Space^{41}$ , with a plot that revolves around a mysterious plaque written by aliens in the Deseret Alphabet. The font (see Figure 22) is still available from Bate-man<sup>42</sup>, in both a TrueType version for Windows and a PostScript version for Macintosh<sup>43</sup>. He has plans (personal communication) to repackage the font on a CD-ROM for modern Mac owners who no longer have a floppy-disk drive.

An unusual feature of the Bateman font is that it contains only lowercase letters, or perhaps only uppercase – you really can't tell the difference in the Deseret Alphabet. This font is notable for reproducing the extreme contrast of thicks and thins seen in the original Russell Bros. font.

Jenkins' Zarahemla and Sidon Fonts. John Jenkins of Apple has created two fonts. The first, named Zarahemla, was created about 1995, originally using Fontographer (personal communication). Jenkins scanned the 1868–69 Russell Bros. glyphs, traced them, and cleaned them up digitally. This font is still available stand-alone and was part of Jenkins' DLK<sup>44</sup> (Deseret Language Kit) for typing Deseret Alphabet in Apple operating systems up to OS 9. The Zarahemla glyphs (see Figure 23) are now included in the Apple Symbols font distributed with OS X. Real Unicode Deseret Alphabet text can be typed using the Character Palette or the Unicode Hex Keyboard.

A second Jenkins font, called Sidon, was created about 1999, originally using METAFONT, with the glyphs later copied into FontLab. "The idea was to have a Deseret Alphabet font which was *not* intended to just slavishly copy what the Church did in the 1860s." Sidon is not yet available stand-alone, but the glyphs (see Figure 24) are now incorporated into the Apple Simple font used to demonstrate the Apple Font Tools<sup>45</sup>.

**Brion Zion's Beehive Font.** A certain Brion Zion (perhaps a pseudonym) at some point created a font named Beehive. As far as I can tell, it is no longer available, and numerous Internet links to Zion pages are dead. A webpage<sup>46</sup> dedicated to Deseret Alphabet fonts is a virtual cemetery of dead links.

Kass's Code2001 Font. The freely available Code2001 font<sup>47</sup> by James Kass is a Plane 1 Unicode-based font, providing glyphs for the characters in the surrogate space, including Old Persian Cuneiform, Deseret, Tengwar, Cirth, Old Italic,

<sup>41</sup> http://www.cc.utah.edu/~th3597/kolob1.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> http://www.xmission.com/~capteddy/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Macintosh OS X can now handle Windows TrueType fonts.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> http://homepage.mac.com/jenkins/Deseret/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> http://fonts.apple.com/

 $<sup>^{46}</sup>$  http://cgm.cs.mcgill.ca/~luc/deseret.html

 $<sup>^{47}</sup>$  http://home.att.net/~jameskass/code2001.htm

### 969000 that a war jengerserst and set and the second th

PUE PPOP, F1 76 J4 JEPT PSJ41 JE & PJOFPE JE & TOTU JE HOPJ, J4E OUSO JE & LEDT J18; PT14 10 & LEDT J18, PO OP & PJJ4T11 JE & POS JE 764JJU; J4E OUSO 10 970 J4E PJ41JU: PT14 EJ WE JE OF 07J4EDJ41, J4E OUSO EJ & STPPT JE TEJPOST J4E JE JE OF PJEDT J4E SOLE TT, J4E PTE TT T410 & LOPE, & J1 & D1 JJE SOLE EDS14J1E.

Fig. 22. Bateman's Deservet font.

### 

 Ywefpor, th to us usersouth we shared we shored we shored we shored,

 use ouso we shored we shored we shored we shored,

 use ouso we shored we shored we shored we shored,

 use ouso we shored we shored we shored we shored,

 use shored we shored we shored we shored we shored we shored,

 use shored we shored we

Fig. 23. Jenkins' Zarahemla font.

DEDOOD TIJUT ID WY TENECSOOPBLY80DS4LD4N

Fig. 24. Jenkins' Sidon font.

# NHCJ48CD88Y\_189C00797 979 82 67474 000836 พระ 19702026136 1979 83 1979 1979

ชีพิธุชุคอง, 17 16 งห งองารวงกา พิธ Y ชุงตรงข พิธ Y าอาเ พิธ ห้อคม, งหย อเรอ พิธ Y โรวรหมาร; งาา าอ Y โรวรหมาร, ชอ อง อ ชุงวหรหา พิธ Y ซอร พิธ t6งงงเ; งหย อเรอ าอ วิเอ งหย วิงหามเ: งาาห อม พิธ พุธ ดรวงหยวงหา, งหย อเรอ อม Y ราเงาา พิธ างพคอรเ งหย พุง ชุงเอเรอรห. ชีนาห งหย รอเย กา, งหย ชนย กา รหาอ Y โองย, Yงา YE วมา หพา อ ยอรางพนย.

Fig. 25. Kass's Code2001 font.

Gothic, etc. Kass informs me that the glyphs (see Figure 25) were designed from scratch and resided originally in the Private Use Area of the Code2000 font until Deseret was officially accepted and assigned code points in the surrogate space.

Thibeault's Deseret and Bartok's HuneyBee Fonts. Daniel Thibeault took the Deseret Alphabet glyphs from the Code2001 font and transposed them into the ANSI range to make yet another font named Deseret<sup>48</sup>. Stephen Bartok's HuneyBee font<sup>49</sup> was created in September 2003 by rearranging the glyphs in Thibault's Deseret font to effect a different keyboard layout (personal communication). In both fonts the glyphs are ultimately from the Code2001 font, already illustrated in Figure 25.

Elzinga's Brigham Font. Dirk Elzinga of the Department of Linguistics and English Language at Brigham Young University is working on a new font called Brigham (see Figure 26), using FontForge, that is largely mono-width but judiciously uses thinner strokes for the loops.

**Robertson's Fonts.** Graphic designer Christian Robertson is working on two fonts, "trying to make the Deseret Alphabet look good in type" (personal communication), which is quite a challenge. In his first font, Robertson is not afraid to "take out some of the curly queues that really mucked things up", to rethink the representation of the short vowels, to add serifs, and even to introduce something like ascenders. The sample in Figure 27, kindly provided by Robertson, does not represent the latest version of his font, and the text is gibberish, but it illustrates his innovative approach. Robertson's next font will be even more challenging, designed for typesetting the early cursive manuscripts from 1854–55.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> http://www.angelfire.com/pq/Urhixidur/Fonts/Fonts.html

 $<sup>^{49}</sup>$  http://home.earthlink.net/ $\sim$ slbartok/projects/fonts.htm

# NICJ92038843990023018F 970 66 971LL4 000636 NICJ92038843990023018F 970 66 971LL4 000636

Fig. 26. Elzinga's Brigham font.

Fig. 27. Robertson's experimental font.

### 

Pustpot, to to 14 Juttopito Je 8 tionto Je 8 toti Je 4001, ito olso je 8 light to 8 lig

Fig. 28. Beesley's desalph font.

#### 

My own desalph font (see Figure 28) was created with METAFONT for the specific purpose of typesetting 40-letter Deseret Alphabet manuscripts from 1859–60.

These documents were typically written with narrow nib pens, producing some thick-thin distinction, so the coding relies heavily on METAFONT penstroke commands. I took my inspiration from the pre-book charts of 1854–55, and from real handwriting. The penstrokes follow the path used to draw the glyphs, giving a hint of the original handwriting that is completely obscured in the Bodonified book font of 1868–69.

The desalph font is made available in a desalph package, which can be used in a LATEX document much like the TIPA package<sup>50</sup>. The input of Deseret Alphabet characters can be done somewhat clumsily using commands like \dalclongi (Deseret Alphabet lowercase long i) for  $\partial$  or \dauclongi (Deseret Alphabet uppercase long i) for  $\partial$ . Inside \textda{} commands, a more convenient system of transliteration "shortcuts" can be used. As I was already somewhat comfortable with the shortcuts of the TIPA package, for entering IPA letters, I laid out the desalph font internally so that the same shortcuts could be used wherever possible. Simple commands were defined to enter diphthongs and affricates, which have no shortcuts in TIPA. A simply defined \ipa{} command allows the same commands to be used to enter equivalent IPA diphthongs and affricates. The principal entry commands are summarized in Table 2, and some extra commands for unusual and idiosyncratic glyphs are shown in Table 3. Uppercase letters, found in Deseret Alphabet but not in IPA, can be entered with corresponding uppercase "uc" commands with names like \dauclongi, or by placing the shortcut in the \uc{} command, e.g. \uc{i}.

The use of METAFONT allowed me to define the proper glyphs for the 1859–60 manuscripts, especially the  $\mathcal{O}$  used for  $/\mathfrak{z}^{j}/$  and the  $\mathfrak{z}$  used for  $/\mathfrak{z}^{u}/$ , which I have never seen in a printed chart or document<sup>51</sup>. When I found a manuscript with the experimental new letter | for the neutral vowel called schwa (/ $\mathfrak{d}$ /), making a 41-letter alphabet, adding it to my METAFONT font was a simple exercise.

The skeleton example in Figure 29 illustrates the use of the desalph and tipa packages, and the definition of the \ipa{} command. This file yields the following output:

A sample of Deseret Alphabet entered using shortcuts: 0 3 0 0 0 0 1 J J I 1 0 0 2 W Y 1 0 1 0 C 2 0 0 P 6 L 8 8 6 D 5 4 L 2 4 M

Parallel phonemic IPA entered using the same shortcuts: i e a ɔ o u ı ɛ æ ɒ ʌ ʊ a^j ɔ^j a^w ju w j h p b t d f d k g f v θ ð s z  $\int$  ʒ r l m n ŋ

# 6 Current and Future Projects

### 6.1 The Deseret Alphabet and Native American Languages

Although the Deseret Alphabet was intended for writing English, there was some hope and expectation that it could be used to transcribe other languages, that it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> http://tooyoo.l.u-tokyo.ac.jp/~fkr/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> An Ø punch appears in the set of St. Louis punches of 1857, but it was not used when printing finally started in 1859.

Table 2. Commands from the desalph package to insert 1859–60 Deseret Alphabet glyphs into running text, and shortcuts that can be used in desalph environments. The single-letter shortcuts are parallel to the input transliteration for the TIPA package. The commands defined for diphthongs and affricates can also be used inside \ipa{} commands, allowing the same entry method to be used for both the Deseret Alphabet and equivalent phonemic IPA.

Deseret	Command	Shortcut	IPA
9	\dalclongi	i	i
3	\dalclonge	e	e
8	\dalclonga	A	α
0	\dalclongaw	О	c
0	\dalclongo	0	0
0	\dalclongu	u	u
t	\dalcshorti	I	I
٢	$\dalcshorte$	E	3
1	\dalcshorta	\ae	æ
4	\dalcshortaw	6	σ
1	$\dalcshorto$	2	Λ
٩	\dalcshortu	U	υ
٢	\dalcay	\aI or \aJ	
0	\dalcoi	\OI or \OJ	
8	\dalcow	\aU or \aW	
۶	\dalcyu	∖ju or ∖Ju	<sup>j</sup> u
W	\dalcwu	w	w
Ą	\dalcye	j	j
۴	\dalch	h	h
٦	\dalcpee	р	р
ß	\dalcbee	b	b
า	\dalctee	t	t
Ø	\dalcdee	d	d
С	\dalcchee	\tS	ťſ
9	\dalcjee	∖dZ	ർ
۵	\dalckay	k	k
۵	\dalcgay	g	g
P	\dalcef	f	f
в	\dalcvee	v	v
L	\dalceth	Т	θ
γ	\dalcthee	D	ð
8	\dalces	s	s
6	\dalczee	Z	z
D	\dalcesh	$\mathbf{S}$	ſ
S	\dalczhee	Z	3
Ŷ	\dalcer	r	r
l	\dalcel	1	1
9	\dalcem	m	m
h	\dalcen	n	n
И	\dalceng	Ν	ŋ

 Table 3. Extra commands used to enter rare and idiosyncratic Deseret Alphabet glyphs.

6	\daucslju	St. Louis 1857 font, unused glyph for $/^{j}u/$
€	\dauchaskoi	Haskell's idiosyncratic glyph for $/2^{j}/$
1	\daucschwa	Shelton's proposed glyph for schwa $/\partial/$
9	\daucspellerow	Deservet Phonetic Speller glyph for $/a^w/$

```
\documentclass[]{article}
\usepackage{times}
\usepackage{desalph}
\usepackage{tipa}
% commands used in \ipa{}, parallel to commands in \textda{}, to get
% an equivalent phonemic IPA transliteration of Deseret Alphabet
\newcommand{\ipa}[1]{{\tipaencoding%
\providecommand{\aI}{}\renewcommand{\aI}{a\textsuperscript{j}\xspace}%
\providecommand{\aJ}{}\renewcommand{\aJ}{a\textsuperscript{j}\xspace}%
\providecommand{\0I}{}\renewcommand{\0I}{0\textsuperscript{j}\xspace}%
\providecommand{\OJ}{}\renewcommand{\OJ}{O\textsuperscript{j}\xspace}%
\providecommand{\aU}{}\renewcommand{\aU}{a\textsuperscript{w}\xspace}%
\providecommand{\aW}{}\renewcommand{\aW}{a\textsuperscript{w}\xspace}%
\providecommand{\ju}{}\renewcommand{\ju}{\textsuperscript{j}u\xspace}%
\providecommand{\Ju}{\renewcommand{\Ju}{\textsuperscript{j}u\xspace}%
\providecommand{\dZ}{\textdyoghlig\xspace}%
\providecommand{\tS}{\textteshlig\xspace}#1}}
\begin{document}
\begin{center}
A sample of Deseret Alphabet entered using shortcuts:\\
\textda{i e A O o u I E \ae{} 6 2 U \aI{} \U{} \aU{} \ju{} \
wjhpbtd \tS{} \dZ{} kgfvTDszSZrlmnN}
\smallskip
Parallel phonemic IPA entered using the same shortcuts:\\
\ipa{i e A O o u I E \ae{} 6 2 U \aI{} \OI{} \aU{} \ju{}
wjhpbtd \tS{} \dZ{} kgfvTDszSZrlmnN}
\end{center}
\end{document}
```



could serve as a kind of international phonetic alphabet<sup>52</sup>. The Deseret Alphabet reform coincided with a period of intense Mormon interest in Native Americans, and there is growing evidence that missionaries tried to use the Alphabet in the field. For example, Isaac Bullock wrote a Shoshone vocabulary that includes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Parley P. Pratt to Orson Pratt, 30 January 1854, Orson Pratt Incoming Correspondence, LDS Church Archives. Journal History, 4 June 1859.

Deseret Alphabet pronunciations for at least some of the Shoshone words<sup>53</sup>. In 1859, Marion J. Shelton tried to teach the Deseret Alphabet to the Paiutes in the area of Santa Clara, Utah, and there are hints that missionaries may have tried to introduce Deseret-Alphabet-based literacy to the Navajo, the Zuñi, the Creeks, and other tribes. Much research remains to be done in this area.

### 6.2 The Second Mormon Mission to the Hopi: 1859–60

In the last couple of years, it has become clear that there was a serious attempt to introduce Deseret-Alphabet-based literacy to the Hopi. In 1859, President Brigham Young personally chose Marion J. Shelton, instructed him to go to Hopi-land, stay a year, learn the language and try to "reduce their dialect to a written language" using the Deseret Alphabet<sup>54</sup>. This was the second of fifteen early missions to the Hopi [23, 13, 14]. In December of 2002 I discovered an uncatalogued and unidentified "Indian Vocabulary" in the LDS Church Archives, and I was able to identify it as English-to-Hopi. I have argued [8] that it was written by Marion J. Shelton during this mission, and it appears to be the oldest written evidence of the Hopi language.

The entire vocabulary has now been typed into an XML format, with fields added for modern English and Hopi orthography, modern dictionary definitions, and comments and references of various kinds. The XML file is downtranslated using a Perl-language script, with the helpful Perl XML::Twig package<sup>55</sup>, to produce  $\mathbb{I}$ TEX source code with Deseret Alphabet output, using the desalph package and font, and equivalent phonemic IPA output, using the TIPA package. The use of XML, the desalph font, TIPA and  $\mathbb{I}$ TEX allows me and my co-author Dirk Elzinga to reproduce this extraordinary document for study and publication. Creating and maintaining the original data in an XML format gives us all the advantages of XML validation and abstraction; and the flexibility of downtranslation to  $\mathbb{I}$ TEX allows us to format the output in different ways suitable for proofreading or for final publication.

The English-Hopi Vocabulary (see Figure 30) is written entirely in the Deseret Alphabet and includes 486 entries like the following

### 41811-8110 730.00.40

with an English word on the left and a Hopi word in Third Mesa (Orayvi) dialect on the right. Encoded as XML, and with auxiliary information added, this entry appears as shown in Figure 31. The XML file is validated using a Relax NG schema. Downtranslation of the XML entry currently yields the LATEX output in Figure 32, which is a line in a table. When typeset, the entry appears as shown in Table 4. This open tabular format is ideal for proofreading, and for the final paper all that will be required is a modified Perl script to downtranslate the same XML file into other LATEX codes that waste less space.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Glossary of Isaac Bullock, University of Utah Library, Special Collections.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Brigham Young to Jacob Hamblin, 18 September 1859, Brigham Young Outgoing Correspondence, LDS Church Archives.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> http://www.xmltwig.com/xmltwig/

a . EI+11 QUX10.70 24484. 117.00 aol QUDUVUVAY 1 atda, 700 a 256, 20.40.BO.DX 184, Q0.V1 80. 120 11+01, Q0.40 11.0 ELLVHQAN, 7K.8VLF nWAULT. 20.007.41 ENQ8, WP.4VD.D.Gr 7417. CraDor EIM1+-PUD, 40.00.3M 1+108, 09409411 asc- ass, 75.680.74.75 76+16. 405 26494 8.95 atdal, 10107.20.MA 100. UNUSALAT. YTVJ1 81+24, 35M.F.80.70.UF 120 0.04 1.41 80+0, 61.7.9 143a, 49.1.41

Fig. 30. A selection from the English-to-Hopi vocabulary showing parts of the entries for words starting with /b/ and /t/ in English. The entry for *bread*, /bred/=/pik/ ( $\emptyset$ +J $\theta$ =7 $\partial \theta$ ), is the second from the top on the left; the Hopi word is now written *piiki*. The entry for *boy*, /b $\sigma$ <sup>j</sup>/=/ti.o/ ( $\emptyset$ =1 $\partial \theta$ ), is the fourth from the top; the word is now written *tiyo*. LDS Church Archives.

```
<entry>
   <left>r\ae{}bIt-stIk</left>
        <eng>rabbit stick</eng>
        <right>pe\tS{}.ko.ho</right>
        <hd pages="449">puts$|$koho 'rabbit stick, a flat
boomerang-like stick used for hunting; used for throwing
and hitting it on the run'</hd>
        <mk></mk>
        </entry>
```

Fig. 31. An XML entry for the Hopi vocabulary.

```
340 & \raggedright \index{rabbit stick, 340} rabbit stick \\
  \textda{r\ae{bIt-stIk} \\
  \ipa{r\ae{bIt-stIk} & \raggedright \ipa{pe\tS{}.ko.ho} \\
  \textda{pe\tS{}.ko.ho} & HD p.\@ 449: puts$|$koho
  'rabbit stick, a flat boomerang-like stick
  used for hunting; used for throwing and hitting
  it on the run'\\
```

Fig. 32. LATEX output from downloading an XML entry.

340	41811-8110	T3C.Q0.Y0	HD p. 449: puts koho 'rabbit stick, a flat boomerang-like stick used for hunting; used for throwing and hitting it on the run'
-----	------------	-----------	--

Table 4. Entry of the English-Hopi vocabulary typeset for proofreading.

I have also transcribed the journal of Thales H. Haskell, kept in the Deseret Alphabet from October through December of 1859, and will include it in a general history of the second mission to the Hopi [7]. Here, for reading practice, is an extract from his journal in the original Deseret Alphabet and in equivalent phonemic IPA. Haskell idiosyncratically uses the  $\mathfrak{O}$  glyph for the  $/\mathfrak{I}^{j}$ / diphthong instead of the  $\mathfrak{O}$  glyph used by most other writers in 1859.

went da<sup>w</sup>n tu ma<sup>j</sup> wolf træp bat no wolvz hæd ben to it kem hom ænd fa<sup>w</sup>n br feltn pripærnj e kristmas fist got it redi ænd mva<sup>j</sup>tid .3. ov ð hed men ov ð vilid tu it wið as hæd bo<sup>j</sup>ld matn st<sup>j</sup>ud pitfiz s<sup>j</sup>uit damplmz fra<sup>j</sup>dkeks pænkeks ænd pik æftr dmr wi smokt san e him ænd hæd sam konvrsefan wið a<sup>w</sup>r indian frendz ðe æpird tu endjo<sup>j</sup> ðemselvz veri matf.

### 6.3 Other Possible Deservet Alphabet Typesetting Projects

Around 1985 the original Deseret Alphabet *Book of Mormon* was scanned and OCRed under the direction of Prof. John Robertson of the Brigham Young University Linguistics department, and the text was proofread by Kristen McKendry<sup>56</sup>. The surviving files from this project are not well organized, and may not be complete, but it appears that the Deseret Alphabet *Book of Mormon* could now be reproduced without too much difficulty. As the original *Book of Mormon* had a print run of only 500 copies, and as a copy today can fetch upwards of \$7000 or \$8000, there has always been some interest in retypesetting it.

The Deseret First Book and The Deseret Second Book had print runs of 10,000 copies each, are therefore much more plentiful, and copies today go for around \$200. The Deseret First Book has even been reprinted photographically for sale to tourists as a Utah curiosity [26], and the text has been keyed in by John Jenkins, and proofread by Michael Everson and by myself. Such projects are of interest to linguists who want to search the texts electronically.

In 1967, LDS Church archivists found a bundle of forgotten Deseret Alphabet manuscripts, some of them ready for the typesetter but never printed [32]. These

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> This project, circa 1985–86, used a Kurzweil scanner, which was trained to recognize Deseret text. However, McKendry reports (personal communication) that the raw output of the OCR was so poor and the proofreading so onerous that it might have been easier just to type in the text manually.

include *The Doctrine and Covenants*, with the *Lectures on Faith*; the *Catechism* of John Jaques; and the entire text of the *Bible*. The LDS Church Archives also hold the *History of Brigham Young*, a number of letters, an unfinished *Deseret Phonetic Speller*, journals, letters and probably a number of other documents still to be found.

# 7 Conclusion

Although the Deseret Alphabet was never intended for secrecy [6], few people then or now can be persuaded to learn it, and a number of interesting documents have been ignored and unstudied for over 140 years. The letters and journals are of interest to historians, and the phonemically written texts are also of interest to linguists. With the help of XML, LATEX, TIPA and new digital fonts for the Deseret Alphabet, these neglected documents are coming to light again.

# References

- 1. Douglas D. Alder, Paula J. Goodfellow, and Ronald G. Watt. Creating a new alphabet for Zion: The origin of the Deseret Alphabet. *Utah Historical Quarterly*, pages 275–286, 1984.
- 2. Alfred Baker. The Life of Sir Isaac Pitman: Inventor of Phonography. Isaac Pitman and Sons, New York, 1908.
- 3. Edward Bateman. A brief history of the Deseret Alphabet. *Emigre*, (52):72–77, 1999. Fall.
- 4. Kenneth R. Beesley. The Deseret Alphabet: Can orthographical reform for English succeed? 1975.
- Kenneth R. Beesley. Dialect determinants in the Deseret Alphabet journal of Thales H. Haskell. Deseret Language and Linguistic Society Bulletin, (3):2–35, 1977.
- Kenneth R. Beesley. The Deseret Alphabet in Unicode. In Proceedings of the 22<sup>nd</sup> International Unicode Conference, volume 2, San Jose, California, September 11–13 2002. Unicode Consortium. Paper C10.
- 7. Kenneth R. Beesley. The second Mormon mission to the Hopi: 1859–60. Forthcoming, 2004.
- 8. Kenneth R. Beesley and Dirk Elzinga. An 1860 English-to-Hopi vocabulary written in the Deseret Alphabet. Forthcoming, 2004.
- 9. Juanita Brooks. Journal of Thales H. Haskell. Utah Historical Quarterly, pages 69–98, 1944.
- 10. Bernard Desgraupes. METAFONT: Guide pratique. Vuibert, Paris, 1999.
- 11. Leah R. Frisby and Hector Lee. The Deseret readers. Utah Humanities Review, 1:240–244, 1947.
- IPA. Handbook of the International Phonetic Association: A Guide to the Use of the International Phonetic Alphabet. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1999.
- 13. Harry C. James. *The Hopi Indians: Their history and their culture*. Caxton, Caldwell, ID, 1956.
- 14. Harry C. James. *Pages from Hopi History*. The University of Arizona Press, Tucson, AZ, 1974.

- J. Kelly. The 1847 Alphabet: An episode of phonotypy. In R. E. Asher and Eugénie J. A. Henderson, editors, *Towards a History of Phonetics*, pages 248–264. Edinburgh University Press, Edinburgh, 1981.
- 16. Donald E. Knuth. The METAFONTbook. Addison-Wesley, New York, 1986.
- 17. Peter Ladefoged. A Course in Phonetics. Harcourt College Publishers, Orlando, FL, fourth edition, 2001.
- P. A. D. MacCarthy. The Bernard Shaw alphabet. In Werner Haas, editor, *Alphabets for English*, pages 105–117. Manchester University Press, Manchester, 1969.
- Samuel C. Monson. The Deseret Alphabet. Master's thesis, Columbia University, 1947.
- Samuel C. Monson. The Deseret Alphabet. In Utah Academy of Sciences, Arts & Letters, volume 30, pages 1952–53, 1953.
- William V. Nash. The Deseret Alphabet. Master's thesis, University of Illinois Library School, Urbana, Illinois, May 1957.
- 22. Douglas Allen New. *History of the Deservet Alphabet and other attempts to reform English Orthography.* PhD thesis, Utah State University, 1985.
- Charles S. Peterson. The Hopis and the Mormons: 1858-1873. Utah Historical Quarterly, 39(2):179–194, Spring 1971.
- 24. Benn Pitman. Sir Isaac Pitman: His Life and Labors. C. J. Krehbiel, Cincinnati, 1902.
- 25. Thomas Allen Reed. A Biography of Isaac Pitman: Inventor of Phonography. Griffith, Farran, Okeden and Welsh, London, 1890.
- 26. Regents of the Deseret University. Deseret Alphabet: The Deseret First Book. Buffalo River Press, Salt Lake City, historical reprint edition, 1996.
- Jules Rémy and Julius Brenchley. A Journey to Great-Salt-Lake City. W. Jeffs, London, 1861.
- 28. Bernard Shaw. Androcles and the Lion. Penguin, Harmondsworth, Middlesex, Shaw Alphabet edition, 1962.
- Albert E. Smith. Thales Hastings Haskell: Pioneer, scout, explorer, Indian missionary. Typescript, Brigham Young University Library, 1964.
- Hosea Stout. Journal of Hosea Stout. University of Utah Press, Salt Lake City, 1964.
- Roby Wentz. Thirty-Eight Mormon Characters: A Forgotten Chapter in Western Typographic History: For the Zamorano Club Jubilee. Zamorano Club, Los Angeles, 1978.
- 32. Albert L. Zobell. Deseret Alphabet manuscripts found. *Improvement Era*, pages 10–11, July 1967.